

# **Colorado Liquor Enforcement Division 2018 Liquor Working Group (LWG)**

Meeting of May 21, 2018  
1:00p.m.

Liquor Enforcement Division Office  
1881 Pierce Street | Lakewood, CO

---

## Meeting Minutes

### **2018 Members In Attendance:**

Liquor Enforcement Division - Patrick Maroney  
City Government – Kevin Bommer  
Community Prevention – Kacy Crawford  
Liquor Brewery Large – Jenn Penn  
Liquor Brewery Large – Garin Vorthmann  
Liquor Brewery Small – Daniel Bewley  
Liquor Brewery Small – Andres Gil Zaldana  
Liquor Brewpub –Chris Labbe  
Liquor Cidery – Eric Foster  
Liquor Convenience Store Small – Amy Hicks  
Liquor Distillery National – Joan Green Turner  
Liquor Distillery State – Stephen Gould  
Liquor Grocery Store Large – Larry Hudson  
Liquor Grocery Store Small – Mary Lou Chapman  
Liquor Off Premises Independent – Andrew Klosterman  
Liquor Off Premises Independent – Jennifer Cincotta-Clark  
Liquor Off Premises Independent – Jim Shpall  
Liquor Off Premises Statewide – Jeanne McEvoy  
Liquor On Premises Restaurants – Veronica Forrest  
Liquor On Premises Restaurants – Nick Hoover  
Liquor On Premises Taverns – Stephanie Hicks  
Liquor Wholesaler – Micki Hackenberger  
Liquor Wholesaler – Steve Findley  
Liquor Winery State – Doug Caskey  
Liquor Attorney – Cory Tipton  
Liquor Attorney – Adam Stapen  
Member At Large – John Cohagen  
Member At Large – Jackie Seybold

### Welcome & Introductions

Patrick Maroney opened with introductions. Ground rules for meetings – Members may speak during the meetings, those who are not members – there will be time at the end of each discussion for public input. Please keep your questions and responses under 2 minutes.

### Objectives, Expectations, Guidelines & Outcomes

The objective of the working group is to provide recommendations for rules to be effective January 1, 2019. In order to work on all of the subjects for rulemaking, Patrick Maroney suggested creating four (4) subgroups to discuss specific topics. Each subgroup would then submit their finding to the Working Group for final recommendation. The suggested subgroups are:

- Regulatory agenda and legislative changes. This subgroup will look at two subjects: (1) the regulations within the regulatory review agenda (47-1010 and 47-306) since every year each Division of the Department is required to review a

percentage of their Regulations, and (2) legislative Changes – all rules that should be updated due to any law changes in 2018. (Note - If SB18-243 becomes law, it may need its own subgroup).

- Deliveries. Currently there are applications or permits for those who deliver. LED would like to create a process.
- Trade Practices – discussion will include value of labor and other trade practice issues concerning the upcoming law change on January 1, 2019.
- Lodging & entertainment license - We conducted rule making for this license last year but decided to take a different approach so last year's rulemaking was cancelled for additional work this year.

Is there anything else for consideration?

Doug Caskey – There has been confusion from past advice to current interpretation with regard to Financial Interest. At this time, Patrick Maroney was not interested in defining this any further.

Steve Gould – Need to address Manufacturers on what they are allowed and not allowed to be given away. This can be addressed during the trade practice subgroup.

### **Rulemaking Working Group Meeting Schedule**

Thursday, June 28, 2018 at 1 p.m. Location – TBD  
Monday, July 23, 2018 at 1 p.m. Location – TBD  
Monday, August 27, 2018 at 1 p.m. Location – TBD  
Wednesday, September 12, 2018 at 1 p.m. Location - TBD

### **Subgroups - Schedule**

#### **Trade Practices**

Chair Patrick Maroney

First meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 6, 2018 at 1:00pm. TBD

#### **Delivery Permits**

Chair Patrick Maroney

First meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 6, 2018 at 3:00pm. TBD

#### **Regulatory Agenda & Legislative Changes**

Co-Chairs Michelle Stone-Principato & Jake Baus

First meeting will be Monday, June 18, 2018 at 1:00pm. TBD

#### **Lodging & Entertainment**

Co-Chairs Michelle Stone-Principato & Jake Baus

First meeting will be Monday, June 18, 2018 at 3:00pm. TBD

### **Take-a-ways for next meeting**

If you have suggestions, please submit them on a DR 2477. Please note that the email listed on the form is not working, so send it to [DOR\\_LED@state.co.us](mailto:DOR_LED@state.co.us). If you are not already signed up to receive emails to the Liquor Stakeholders, be sure to go to our website to [sign up](#).

[Agenda Review](#) (Please review and identify any issues with the following rules.)

- Regulation 47-1010. Special Event Permit - Possession of Beverages
- Regulation 47-1012. Special Event Permit – Permitted Age of Servers
- Regulation 47-1014. Special Event Permit - Complaint against Permittee -Cancellation-Revocation of Permit
- Regulation 47-1016. Special Event Permittee - Purchase and Storage of Alcohol Beverages
- Regulation 47-1018. Special Event Permittee - Supplier Financial Assistance
- Regulation 47-1020. Alcohol Beverage Donations
- Regulation 47-002. Fermented Malt Beverages - Advertising Practices
- Regulation 47-004. Fermented Malt Beverages - Possession of Alcohol Liquors
- Regulation 47-006. Fermented Malt Beverages - Identification and Labeling
- Regulation 47-008. Fermented Malt Beverages - Limitations of License
- Regulation 47-100. Definitions
- Regulation 47-200. Petitions for Statements of Position and Declaratory Orders Concerning the Colorado Liquor, Beer or Special Event Codes

- Regulation 47-300. Change in Class of License
- Regulation 47-301. Undue Concentration of Licenses
- Regulation 47-302. Changing, Altering, or Modifying Licensed Premises
- Regulation 47-303. License Renewal
- Regulation 47-304. Transfer of Ownership and Changes in Licensed Entities
- Regulation 47-305. Transfers – Wholesaler Confirmation
- Regulation 47-306. Change of Trade Name

Patrick Maroney asked for any public comment and there was none.

The meeting was adjourned at 1:45pm.